MINUTES of MEETING OF THE BERINSFIELD NEIGHBOURHOOD DEVELOPMENT PLAN STEERING GROUP held on Wednesday 26th February, 2014 in The Pavilion, Lay Avenue, Berinsfield, OX10 7NX
PRESENT :-

Councillor K. Hall

Chairman of Berinsfield Parish Council




Councillor E. Croft

Vice-Chairman, Berinsfield Parish Council




Councillor S. Scott-Ely
Berinsfield Parish Council




Councillor F. Workman
Berinsfield Parish Council




Hannah Guest


Senior Planning Policy Officer 








(Neighbourhood), SODC




Scott Riley


Shared Community Engagement Officer, SODC


Mrs. J. Logan


Community Places Project Worker and Soha 






Resident Involvement Manager



Mr. Tom Blundell

Land Owner - Berinsfield / Drayton St. Leonard




Mr. R. Blundell

Land Owner – Berinsfield / Drayton St. Leonard 




Mr. G. Farrant


Land Owner 




Mr. R. Warne


Resident 



Mrs. C. Yates


Resident 



Jon Westerman

Carter Jonas

1.
Councillor K. Hall, Chairman of Berinsfield Parish Council welcomed everyone to the meeting.

2.
Election of Chairman.   Councillor Hall invited nominations for the position of Chairman of the Neighbourhood Development Plan Steering Group.    It was proposed, seconded and agreed that Councillor Stuart Scott-Ely should be Chairman of the Neighbourhood Development Plan Steering Group.  Councillor Scott-Ely took the chair.
3.
Terms of Reference for Berinsfield Neighbourhood Development Plan Steering Group. An example of a model Terms of Reference had been circulated to Members prior to the meeting.    The Group felt that the model Terms of Reference, as amended and attached to the Minutes, should be adopted for use by the Berinsfield Neighbourhood Development Plan Steering Group.   


Members of the Steering Group noted that the Parish Council would be required to apply for grants, hold funds for the Steering Group and that all invoices relating to purchases by the Steering Group should be made out in the name of Berinsfield Parish Council, who will arrange for payment which will enable VAT to be re-claimed in the normal way.    The Parish Council will be asked to approve the financial arrangements.

The Clerk to the Parish Council will act as Secretary and Finance Co-ordinator.

4.
Funding available for the preparation of Berinsfield Neighbourhood Development Plan.   The Steering Group noted that South Oxfordshire District Council do provide a grant system for the preparation of Neighbourhood Development Plans.  The requirements of the grant are that the Steering Group provide a project plan and a breakdown of estimates of costs to justify all or some of the amount, together with a signed letter from the Parish Council of the intention to undertake the Neighbourhood Development Plan.   

The grant available from SODC for a larger village is £10,000.


Another source of funding is available through the Government administered through Locality. 
http:/locality.org.uk.projects/building-community/.  This could provide up to £7,000 in funding 
or up to the value of £9,500 in support.


Berinsfield Parish Council has allocated the sum of £1,000 in its budget for the year 2013-14.

5.
Neighbourhood Development Plan. (NDP)

Hannah Guest and Scott Riley kindly gave an overview on neighbourhood planning and answered questions from the Group.    


a)
Time scale for preparation of  NDP is approximately 18 months, but it is up to individual Steering Groups to set a time scale.


b)
Project plan and communication and engagement strategy.   The project plan has to be prepared before any applications can be made for grants.  The communication and engagement strategy takes into account at what stages the Group is required or wants to engage with the community and what evidence needs to be collected.   Draft Berinsfield NDP Communications Strategy document is attached to the Minutes for Members’ information.


c)
Consultation.   Jackie Logan stated that it is important for the Steering Group to visit clubs, organisations and businesses based in the village to carry out consultation.


d)
Housing Numbers.   Hannah stated that the NDP should be land use specific.    The minimum housing number for Berinsfield is 109.   The SHMA (Strategic Housing Marketing Assessment) for Oxfordshire is still being prepared and when completed will contain new housing numbers for Oxfordshire.   The distribution of the houses has not yet been looked at as this will be done through a review of the Core Strategy which will be subject to public consultation.

e)
Fund raising.  The Chairman enquired how other authorities had raised funds and was informed by Scott Riley that this was mainly done through grants and the Parish/Town Council’s precept.


f)
Sustainability Appraisal.   The Steering Group was informed that there was no legal requirement to do a sustainability appraisal, but a qualifying body must demonstrate how its plan will contribute to achieving sustainable development.   A sustainability appraisal may be a useful approach for doing this.   

g)
Strategic Environmental Assessment.   In some limited circumstances, where a neighbourhood plan could have significant environmental effects, it may fall within the scope of the Environmental Assessment of Plans and Programmes Regulation 2004 and so require a strategic environmental assessment.   One of the basic conditions that will be tested by the independent examiner is whether the making of the neighbourhood plan is compatible with European obligations.  A strategic environmental assessment may be required where :-

· a neighbourhood plan allocates sites for development.

· the neighbourhood area contains sensitive natural or heritage assets that may be affected by the 
proposals in the plan.

· the neighbourhood plan may have significant environmental effects that have not already been considered and dealt with through a sustainability appraisal of the local plan.
· proposed housing sites would require strategic environmental assessment.

· Woodcote carried out the strategic environmental assessment themselves, but had it checked.

h)
Website, Equipment  etc.    The Chairman pointed out that the Steering Group would require assistance with a website, O.S. mapping, land title identification and specialists to help with town planning.   The Clerk informed the meeting that she had contacted the company that hosts the Parish Council’s website and they had indicated that this could be expanded to include questionnaires.   The company had also advised that the Parish Council’s website be upgraded and this will be discussed with the Parish Council. The Clerk will arrange for a section to be added to the Parish Council’s current website inviting comments from residents   

The Parish Council is registered to apply for searches regarding land ownership from the Land Registry and has recently applied for a licence to use the Ordnance Survey PSMA on-line service. Tanya Lillington from the Licensing Department at SODC may also be able to assist with the provision of maps.  .

Councillor Hall agreed to arrange for the Berinsfield community owned projector to be available for use at future meetings of the BNP Steering Group.   It is currently stored in the Employment Action Group building.   He will also provide the Chairman with a copy of a report that he has regarding Neighbourhood Development Plans.


i)
Speaker from Woodcote Parish Council.   Councillor Hall informed the meeting that Mr. Geoff Botting had kindly attended a Parish Council meeting and gave a presentation about the work entailed in preparing the Woodcote Neighbourhood Development Plan.    Councillor Hall felt it would be beneficial if Mr. Botting could be invited to speak to the Neighbourhood Development Plan Steering Group as many of the members had not been at the meeting when the original presentation was made.


j)
Publicity.  The Chairman, Councillor Scott-Ely emphasized the importance of being able to reach all parts of the community and about publicising the fact that work on the NDP was to commence.   He asked attendees to bring at least one other person along with them to the next meeting of the NDP Steering Group.


k)
Communication.   Hannah advised that there be one point of contact and that this should be either through the Chairman or the Clerk.   

l)
Date of next meeting.  The next meeting will be held at 7 p.m. on Monday 14th April, 2014 in the hall at Abbey Woods Academy, Wimblestraw Road, Berinsfield, subject to Mr. Geoff Botting from Woodcote Parish Council being available on that date.    
